Ms. Angela Convertini

Principal

Cardinal Newman

18 December 1998

Dear Ms. Convertini:

It has been brought to our attention that students at your school have produced a profile of various countries, highlighting their history, economy and culture, and the like.  Following our telephone conversation of earlier today, we understand that you have had the offensive material about Poland and its people removed from the bulletin board in or around Room 220.

While we thank you for your apology and your speedy actions, we are dismayed at the stereotypes and false information propagated by this piece of "research".  The author or authors claim that "every Polish person is racist to Jews and a little to Germans.  With religion most people are Catholic because the Pope is Polish. ... Their main product is sausages.  But 50% of businesses are controlled by the Polish Mafia including the police. ... 98% of all Polaks (sic) 15 and older can read and write. ... In the 1996 Olympics Poland captured the first gold medal. ..." (We have retained the original usage found in the text.)

After coming to grips with the fact that this is a high school project (we can provide examples of far better ones about Poland done in grades 3 and 4), we seriously asked ourselves whether the project was done in a course on bigotry.  Who prepared this product?  Who supervised it?  Why would it ever have been displayed?  Are the other country profiles done in this same tone?  If not, why was this one allowed?

Although one would think that any high school teacher would immediately appreciate how bereft of merit the above claims are, we will provide a few examples.

1) For long centuries, Poland was the home to the largest Jewish community in the world.  This was because almost all European countries had persecuted and then expelled the Jews, and they found refuge in Poland.  The Antisemitism World Report for 1997, whose interest it is to highlight all manifestations of antisemitism, stated that "aggressive

xenophobic and antisemitic attitudes are confined to a few marginal political parties and groups such as skinheads."   Surveys conducted in recent years do not support sweeping 

claims about alleged Polish antisemitism.  Indeed, there are Jews in many prominent positions, often elected.  Gypsies from countries in Eastern Europe have sought refuge in

Poland in recent years in great numbers.  Racist attitudes and assaults are far, far less frequent in Poland than in neighbouring countries such as Germany and the Czech Republic, and than in most countries in Western Europe, for that matter. The skinhead problem is miniscule.

2) Poland has been a staunchly Catholic country for over 1,000 years (from the year 966 to be precise).  The first Pole to be elected as Pope (John Paul II) was in 1978.  Although Poles take much pride in the Pope's inspiring achievements, he's not the reason the country is predominantly Catholic.

3) Poland has the strongest economy in East Central Europe.  Its industrial base is large, increasingly high tech and dynamic.  Although poorer than Canada (the country was devastated during World War II and forced under Soviet rule for almost half a century), "bums" are no more visible in Poland than in Canada.  The country is not controlled by the mafia, and certainly not half the businesses.

4) Poland won many gold medals in Olympic games before 1996.  

We would appreciate if our concerns were brought to the attention of the teacher and class in question.  

If you require any additional information on Poland or assistance in presenting it to the students, we would be pleased to help.

Yours truly,

Canadian Polish Congress, Toronto District 
c.c.  Our Lady Queen of Poland Church

